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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of May 24, 2007

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Hunter called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Jameel, Lentz, Maturo, and Chairman Hunter


Absent:
Commissioner Hawawini


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Principal Planner Swiecki, Senior Planner Tune, Associate Planner Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Lentz moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved.

CONSENT CALENDAR

1. Approval of Draft Minutes of February 22, 2007 Regular Meeting


Commissioner Maturo drew attention to Page 11, fourth paragraph from the bottom, and clarified that she and Commissioner Jameel were opposed and Chairman Hunter and Commissioner Lentz voted in favor.


Commissioner Maturo moved to approve the February 22 minutes as amended.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Hunter acknowledged receipt of emails regarding two items on the meeting agenda.

OLD BUSINESS

1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  418-420 Monterey Street; Design Permit DP-1-07, Use Permit UP-1-07 and Setback Exception Modification SE-1-07; new duplex as part of a mixed-use project with landing extending into 5-ft. rear (west) setback for stairways and with two partially-covered driveway spaces in lieu of third required garage space; Deilly Echeverri, applicant; Vijay Singh, owner; APN 007-271-020 & -0170


Senior Planner Tune said that at the Planning Commission’s suggestion, the applicant revised the project to provide a 3-foot separation from the existing house at 416 Monterey Street and a 4-foot, 2-inch setback from the adjoining R-2 District on the opposite side of the site.  He noted the proposed height was reduced to 20 feet within 15 feet of Monterey Street, with the rest of the building being 28 feet tall.  The third floor would be 15 feet back from the Monterey Street property line, the second floor would be set back 10.25 feet, and the first floor would be set back 16 feet.  As a result of these changes, Senior Planner Tune indicated, the total floor area of the building was reduced from 4,212 square feet to 3,349 square feet, and the number of bedrooms per unit was reduced from three to two.


Senior Planner Tune observed that having fewer bedrooms reduces the parking requirement from four garage spaces to three.  With the driveway now being 16 feet long, the applicant is requesting a use permit to modify the parking requirements to accept two garage spaces and two driveway spaces in lieu of three garage spaces.  Senior Planner Tune noted that this is consistent with the Planning Commission’s recommended amendments to the parking regulations.  He pointed out that the longer driveway also provides better visibility.  To reflect the changes, Senior Planner Tune recommended revising Condition Y to read:  “The four approved parking spaces shall not be used or converted to any other use that would impair their basic use as storage for motor vehicles, per Brisbane Municipal Code Section 17.34.02.08.”

Senior Planner Tune said the portion of the exterior exit corridor located less than 5 feet from the west lot line still requires approval of a setback exception modification.  The applicant considered a number of design alternatives, but each alternative had its own design complications.  Senior Planner Tune drew attention to recommended Condition X, allowing the City to continue working with the applicant to minimize the length of the landing located within the 5-foot setback.  


Senior Planner Tune advised that the Planning Commission must take action on this project at this meeting in order to comply with the State’s permit processing deadline.  He recommended conditional approval of the design permit, use permit, and setback exception modification as detailed in the staff report.


Commissioner Lentz asked about the front setback requirement in the R-2 District.  Senior Planner Tune confirmed that a 15-foot front setback is required, except on slopes of 15% or more, in which case the setback is 10 ft.  He noted that the previous staff report erroneously identified the adjoining residential district as being R-1.


Commissioner Maturo said the staff report indicates the City will require widening of the street and relocation of the sidewalk along the frontage of the site, and she asked how the road would be widened.  Senior Planner Tune noted that only a portion of the road needs to be widened because Monterey Street already widens as it approaches Visitacion Avenue.  He said the sidewalk will have to be moved closer to the property and the curb would also be relocated.  He added that there have been some drainage problems in the area, so the City Engineer will have to consider those issues in determining how the street should be widened.


Chairman Hunter opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant and members of the public.


Commissioner Lentz asked about the recommendation for some kind of decorative treatment to the east wall.  John Echeverri, representing the applicant, stated that he was willing to do whatever the City required.  Senior Planner Tune noted the staff report suggests decorative tile or false window framework. 


Commissioner Jameel said Commissioners received a letter from the property owner.  Chairman Hunter asked the owner to summarize the letter and provide a copy to the staff.


Vijay Singh, property owner, stated that the size of the project was reduced in response to concerns of neighbors, although two-bedroom units were less desirable than three-bedroom.  He objected to having to provide parking for the restaurant.  He noted that other Visitacion Avenue businesses use their front doors for deliveries and customers have to park on the street.


Dolores Gomez requested clarification on the applicable parking requirements.  Senior Planner Tune responded that based on the total number of bedrooms, a total of three garage spaces is required, and the applicant is proposing two garage spaces and two driveway spaces.


Ms. Gomez expressed her opinion that the City should not allow any setback or parking exceptions for a building this size in a residential neighborhood.  She said two parking spaces for four bedrooms is insufficient, given the parking shortage in the area.  She urged the Planning Commission and City Council to address Brisbane’s parking situation.


Susan Fraune, owner of the adjoining house at 416 Monterey Street, thanked the Planning Commission for requiring the owner to redesign the project to provide a 3-foot separation between the building and her house.


Ms. Fraune objected to the setback and parking exceptions.  She cited the Brisbane Municipal Code’s standard of three garage spaces and noted the current design calls for only two garage parking spaces.  She reviewed the findings necessary to approve a modification and pointed out that the requested modification is not necessary for access, there are no unusual or special circumstances, and the visual impacts have not been minimized.  She said allowing cars to park in the driveway is contrary to General Plan Policies 252 and 255.  Ms. Fraune requested that the Planning Commission deny the application and only accept a project that conforms to the City’s rules and regulations.


Commissioner Lentz asked Ms. Fraune for her ideas on decorative treatments for the wall.  Ms. Fraune suggested a false window, tile, or some trim.  She noted a blank wall would be very unattractive.  She added that she had problems with the whole design because it is inconsistent with the surrounding neighborhood.


Leslie Davis said she was concerned about the adjacent restaurant on Visitacion Avenue.  She stated that the proposed building site, at the rear of the restaurant, is currently used for deliveries and garbage pickup.  She observed that the passageway along the side of the restaurant is too narrow to accommodate garbage cans and provide access.


Sue Cochran noted that she has been constructing buildings in Brisbane for 15 years and always makes sure her clients comply with the City’s rules.  She questioned the existence of special circumstances warranting exceptions for this application.  She urged the Planning Commission to uphold the City’s rules and require this project to meet the same standards as other projects.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Jameel moved, seconded by Commissioner Maturo, that the public hearing be closed.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Jameel asked about the passageway between the restaurant and the adjacent building.  Senior Planner Tune stated that the applicant had proposed to use this for taking garbage cans to the curb.  


Commissioner Jameel acknowledged that parking was an ongoing issue throughout Brisbane.  He noted the Planning Commission has allowed several exceptions and is recommending changes in the parking regulations.  He said he was reluctant to deny the application on that basis and observed that the City needs to address the issue on a Citywide basis.


Commissioner Jameel indicated he had no problem with allowing a minor setback modification, as the Planning Commission has done with previous applications.


Commissioner Lentz asked how this proposal differed from the original proposal.  Senior Planner Tune responded that the exterior exit corridor originally encroached 10 inches into the required 5 ft. side setback for stairways and landings, but the proposal had to be revised to provide the 3-foot width for the landing required by the building code.


Commissioner Lentz expressed his appreciation to the applicant for reducing the size of the project in an effort to better comply with City requirements.  He said he was willing to allow some flexibility.  He added that he liked the additional proposed condition regarding decorative wall treatment.


Commissioner Maturo said she was pleased that the applicant reduced the number of bedrooms, which also reduced the parking requirement.  She noted the applicant was still proposing more parking spaces than would be required by the Zoning Ordinance amendment previously recommended by the Planning Commission.  She observed that the commercial zoning for the site allows up to 90 percent lot coverage, and the applicant is proposing 63 percent lot coverage.  


Commissioner Maturo expressed her opinion that the proposed modifications fit the criterion of being necessary for gaining access to the dwellings.  She pointed out that the property’s long, narrow shape is a special circumstance.  She noted that landscaping will help to mitigate the visual impacts of the second-floor landing on the side of the building.  


Commissioner Maturo recognized that parking is a problem, but stated that it would be unfair to require one property owner to address this Citywide issue.  She said she was comfortable moving forward with the application.


Chairman Hunter suggested providing a third parking space in the garage by eliminating or relocating one of the two laundry rooms.  Mr. Echeverri and Mr. Singh indicated that they were willing to consider that modification.


Chairman Hunter pointed out that driveway parking was likely to be more of a problem for a duplex than for a single-family residence.  He recommended requiring a third garage space.  


Chairman Hunter expressed reservations about requiring a decorative wall treatment that would have negligible value compared to a blank wall that was not visible from the street.  


Commissioner Lentz noted the next-door neighbor preferred a decorative treatment on that side.  He recommended that the applicant submit plans to the Community Development Director showing the decorative treatment.


Community Development Director Prince said the staff could review the decorative treatment in consultation with the owner of the adjacent property.  He talked about painting the side to reflect the column motif or the use of decorative tiles.  He recommended requiring some enhanced treatment rather than a blank wall.


Chairman Hunter said his concern was that a blank side wall might be better than an ineffective decorative treatment.  He noted that it might be better for the neighbors on that side to plant trees and landscaping with the building as a backdrop.


Commissioner Lentz asked how deep the garage would have to be to accommodate two compact or standard parking spaces, and Senior Planner Tune replied that 32 ft. would fit two compact spaces, and 36 feet would accommodate two standard-size spaces.  He said the proposed garage could accommodate two compact spaces on one side and one standard space on the other.  


Commissioner Maturo pointed out that there would still be room to park two compact cars in the driveway.


Chairman Hunter said he would prefer to have two standard size spaces in the garage.  Commissioner Jameel agreed that this would be the best option.  The applicant and owner said they were willing to expand the garage.


Commissioner Lentz asked if Planning Commissioners were comfortable with the cantilevered second story extending over the front of the building.  Senior Planner Tune stated that no setback is required under the zoning regulations.  He said the Planning Commission previously recommended a 10-foot setback from Monterey Street with a 20-foot height limit within the first 15 feet, which is what the applicant is proposing.  


Commissioner Lentz observed that the supported cantilevered section of the second floor extends approximately 5-1/2 feet beyond the first floor.


Commissioner Jameel moved to approve the application with an additional condition requiring a third garage space.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.


Chairman Hunter commended the applicant and owner for being responsive to the concerns of neighbors and modifying the project accordingly.  He also expressed appreciation to the members of the community who provided input.


At 9:05 p.m., the Commission took a short recess.  Chairman Hunter reconvened the meeting at 9:09 p.m.

NEW BUSINESS


1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  150 North Hill Drive; Design Permit DP-4-07, design permit to replace building parapet and entry canopies; Ryan Guibara, Dewey Land Company, Inc., applicant; Northill Associates, LLC, owner; APN 005-260-440


Senior Planner Tune said the applicant wants to update the look of the existing two-story office building by replacing the existing wood parapet with a narrower aluminum one of the same height.  He drew attention to the recommended condition of approval requiring final approval of the material by the Community Development Director prior to issuance of a building permit.


Senior Planner Tune noted the renovation also entails new metal, glass, and concrete canopies over the two building entrances; new brick pavers with concrete borders to replace the existing pebble and concrete surface; lights directed downward; and new concrete benches.  Staff recommends addition of a bike rack to promote non-vehicular commuting.


Commissioner Lentz observed that staff determined that the scope of work proposed did not warrant requiring sidewalk improvements.  Senior Planner Tune explained that sidewalk connections between the building and the bus stop would entail a significant amount of excavation, construction and landscaping work.  


Chairman Hunter asked if staff felt the proposed screening was sufficient to minimize visual impacts from above and from the street level.  He noted that the parapet projects outward, and the elevation views in the meeting packet may not show how it will actually look from the street.  Senior Planner Tune responded that the parapet will screen some of the roof from the street level, but rooftop equipment will still be visible from above.  He noted the parapet as an architectural feature blends in well with the building and preserves views from upper Guadalupe Canyon Parkway toward the Lagoon and Bay.


Commissioner Maturo observed that employees are already using an informal path to the bus stop. Senior Planner Tune noted this path climbs up a steep slope from Bayshore Boulevard, and the City would have concerns about directing people to use that route.


Chairman Hunter opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Dennis Meidinger, project architect, indicated that the building recently changed hands, and the new owners want to upgrade its appearance and make the entries more visible.  He said interior remodeling will also take place to improve the existing landscaped atrium.


Mr. Meidinger noted that the proposed cornice treatment will help screen the height of the building after the existing wooden parapet is removed.  He indicated a willingness to submit sample materials to the City for approval. 


Commissioner Lentz said he was pleased to hear that the metal parapet will not create a glare.  Mr. Meidinger showed a sample of the nonreflective finish material and noted it is widely used on office and commercial buildings. 


Commissioner Lentz encouraged the applicant to consider enhancing the landscaping and creating a better path to the bus stop.  


There being no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Jameel moved, seconded by Commissioner Maturo, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Jameel commented that the upgrades proposed by the applicant definitely improve the building’s appearance.  Commissioner Lentz agreed.


Commissioner Jameel moved to approve the design permit as recommended by staff.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.


2.
PUBLIC HEARING:  East of Ice House Hill, West of Caltrain;  Baylands Interim Use Permit UP-5-07; interim use permit and grading permit to stockpile ballast (rock supporting railway lines) for 5 years; Universal Paragon Corporation on behalf of the Peninsula Corridor Joint Powers Board, applicant/owner; APN 005-162-320 (portion)


Principal Planner Swiecki said Universal Paragon Corporation (UPC) is requesting an interim use permit and grading permit to allow storage of base rock along the Caltrain corridor in the Baylands.  He noted the approximately 2-acre site is adjacent to the Caltrain tracks directly east of Ice House Hill.  Materials will be transported to and from the site primarily by railcar, although there will be occasional truck traffic.  UPC indicates the site will typically store less than 500 cubic yards of material, and stockpile height will not exceed 20 feet.  Principal Planner Swiecki advised that temporary stockpiling results in minor alterations to the land that will not affect the environment, and the project is categorically exempt from California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) review.  He recommended approval of the use permit and grading permit, and he drew attention to the findings and proposed conditions detailed in the staff report.


Commissioner Jameel asked if any grading will be done at the site.  Principal Planner Swiecki responded that there will be no grading, but the Public Works Department requires a grading permit for any use involving stockpiling and transporting of materials.


Chairman Hunter acknowledged receipt of a communication from Dana Dillworth regarding this application.  Principal Planner Swiecki said that in response to Ms. Dillworth’s concern about two endangered species on the property, staff reviewed the 2003 biological survey of the site, which did not find either species or their potential habitat.  He noted that staff also researched the State’s database and determined that there is no record of the noted species being found in San Mateo County.


Chairman Hunter observed that Ms. Dillworth’s letter refers to monitoring of the site that took place in the spring, and he asked for more details about how the monitoring was done.  Principal Planner Swiecki responded that he was unaware of any monitoring activities at the site.


Commissioner Jameel asked if the applicant will be required to submit an analysis showing there are no endangered species present.  Principal Planner Swiecki indicated no, based on known information. Principal Planner Swiecki added that Caltrain presented additional information supporting this finding.


Commissioner Jameel asked if staff had any concerns about air pollution and noise impacts from the transport and stockpiling operation.  Principal Planner Swiecki said one of the proposed conditions is compliance with the City’s noise ordinance.  He pointed out that Ice House Hill screens the bulk of the site from Central Brisbane, so noise is unlikely to be an issue.  He noted the scale of the project does not trigger an air quality study, but staff has had conversations with the applicant about washing the ballast material before it arrives at the site and before its removal for dust control.  He added that traffic impacts will be minimal because most of the material will be shipped by rail.


Chairman Hunter asked if the stockpiles will be visible from Tunnel Road and other areas east of the site.  Principal Planner Swiecki noted the tank farm will screen views from the southeast, but the site could be visible from certain vantage points from the northeast.


Commissioner Maturo said findings of rare and endangered species at the Baylands were discussed at recent meetings of the Citizens Advisory Group, and recent information has been submitted to the State.  Principal Planner Swiecki stated that the State website does not reflect the presence of any endangered species at the site.


Commissioner Maturo noted that discussions about Baylands development suggested that this site was part of a sensitive area that would not be developed in the future.  She expressed concern about allowing any interim use, given those plans.  Principal Planner Swiecki drew attention to the findings required for an interim use permit, including the question of whether an activity would have an irreversible effect on the environment.  He pointed out that this site is already disturbed, and all materials will be removed from the property when the interim use is concluded.  He added that the City will have the ability to require enhancements and improvements later.


Commissioner Maturo recognized that Ice House Hill will mitigate noise impacts on Central Brisbane, and she asked how noise will be mitigated for the Altamar at the Ridge neighborhood.  Principal Planner Swiecki noted that the operation will generate about one truck trip per day.  Commissioner Maturo pointed out that the application indicates that ballast will be moved with front-loaders at night.  Principal Planner Swiecki suggested the applicant is present to better describe the facility operations.  

Commissioner Lentz noted that the staff report indicates the site could store up to 10,000 cubic yards of ballast, and the applicant’s letter mentions that about 400 tons of ballast will typically be stored at the site for about three days, but a maximum of 20,000 tons could be stored.  He observed that 20,000 tons was equivalent to about 2,000 cubic yards.  Principal Planner Swiecki confirmed that conversion rate.


Commissioner Lentz pointed out that Condition H gives the City the ability to impose additional restrictions if the applicant fails to comply with the conditions of approval or creates a nuisance.  He asked what steps the City would take to mitigate a nuisance.  Principal Planner Swiecki responded that the first step would be to deal directly with the applicant.  He said the most extreme response would be revocation of the interim use permit.


Commissioner Lentz asked if the proposed operations could be moved away from Ice House Hill.  Principal Planner Swiecki said the intent was to stay in the flat, accessible portion of the site.  He suggested adding this as a condition.  Commissioner Lentz recommended requiring a buffer between the site and Ice House Hill.


Chairman Hunter asked if trucks entering near the fire station would create a problem for the Fire Department.  Principal Planner Swiecki advised that the Fire Department was consulted and had no problems with the level of traffic anticipated.  Chairman Hunter expressed concern about trucks crossing the bridge southeast of the fire station.  Principal Planner Swiecki said trucks of a similar size use that route to access the Machinery and Equipment Company property.  He added that the applicant anticipates only occasional truck traffic.


Chairman Hunter opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Brian Fitzpatrick, Peninsula Corridor Joint Powers Board of Caltrain, introduced Rich Lee, UPC.  Mr. Fitzpatrick explained that the site will be used to store ballast materials for various repair projects along the Caltrain rail corridor between San Francisco and San Jose.  He said the site was chosen because of its isolation, visual screening, and lack of sensitive environmental features.  He noted the site was owned by Southern Pacific Railroad Corporation and was used as a railyard until 1991, so the proposed use could be considered a continuation of that historic use.


Chairman Hunter asked about the size of the conveyor belts that will be used to unload the railcars.  Mr. Fitzpatrick estimated that the conveyor belt is about 40 feet long and 20 feet high.  He said the equipment will be removed when the site is vacated.  He noted the typical operation involves a train with 40 railcars carrying ballast; materials are moved from the railcars to the conveyor belt and then stacked in piles.  


Chairman Hunter observed that even though truck traffic will be limited, maneuvering and unloading 40 railcars could take a substantial amount of time.  He noted that the proposed hours of operation are seven days a week during regular work hours, although some activity will take place at night.  He asked about the extent of night-lighting.  Mr. Fitzpatrick stated that there will be lights at the site, and they will be directed at the work area.  


Chairman Hunter asked how large the transport trucks will be.  Mr. Fitzpatrick said the vehicles will be standard 18-wheel trucks.  Chairman Hunter expressed concern about large trucks having difficulty negotiating the turn near the intersection of Bayshore Boulevard and Tunnel Avenue.


Chairman Hunter asked if the applicant considered alternate sites.  Mr. Fitzpatrick noted that there are few suitable places along Caltrain’s urban rail corridor on the Peninsula.  He said Caltrain has identified a potential secondary site in Redwood City.


Chairman Hunter asked how much noise would be generated by unloading rocks.  Mr. Fitzpatrick responded that most of the rocks are 2 to 3 inches in diameter, and moving them does create some noise.  Chairman Hunter pointed out that Brisbane’s topography creates a bowl effect that tends to amplify noise, and he commented that he was surprised at the amount of noise generated by night-time construction of the Tunnel Avenue overpass.  Mr. Fitzpatrick clarified that moving and piling ballast will not produce as much noise as pile-driving and will not be as constant as other construction activity.  He confirmed that Caltrain will comply with the City’s noise ordinance and will work with staff to ensure there are no problems.


Commissioner Maturo said she shared Chairman Hunter’s concerns about noise, night light, and daily operation.  She pointed out the Northeast Ridge will probably be the area of Brisbane most affected.  She recommended locating the activity away from Ice House Hill.  Mr. Fitzpatrick indicated a willingness to consider alternate locations on the site.


Chairman Hunter noted that the Northeast Ridge is also affected by quarrying operations.  Commissioner Maturo agreed and said glare from floodlights used at night, noise from trucks and rock-moving equipment, dust, and hours of operation at the Quarry have been problems for residents at the Northeast Ridge.  She advocated restrictions on any activities of this kind.


Commissioner Lentz recalled that the applicant’s proposed site was used for night-time cement-mixing operations several years ago.  Commissioner Maturo said she lived at the opposite end of the Northeast Ridge from this site, but stated that there are residences much closer to Bayshore Boulevard that would probably have greater impacts.  


Mr. Fitzpatrick noted that the applicant’s proposed operations will be much less intense and limited than those at the Quarry.


Commissioner Lentz asked if the Redwood City site was larger than the UPC property.  Mr. Fitzpatrick responded that the Redwood City site was about 7 acres and shaped differently, and about the same area would be used there.


Commissioner Lentz noted the term of the proposed use permit is five years.  He asked how long the stockpiling operation would be needed.  Mr. Fitzpatrick stated that Caltrain developed a master schedule with a whole series of interlocking projects to improve the safety of the rail corridor, and all work will be completed in about five years.


Commissioner Jameel asked how Caltrain handled stockpiling in previous projects.  Mr. Fitzpatrick said materials were usually stored near specific project sites.  He explained that use of central staging areas is a more efficient and less disruptive way to deal with the interlocking projects along the narrow urban right-of-way.  He noted there is a Visitacion lead track near this site that can be used to move railcars without interfering with train service.


Commissioner Jameel expressed concern that the proposed operation could be extended if Caltrain decides to proceed with the Bullet Train project or upgrade its tracks in the future.


Commissioner Lentz asked if there would be any financial benefit to Brisbane as a result of this project.  Principal Planner Swiecki replied that there would be no appreciable financial benefit for the City.


Rick Lee confirmed that UPC, as landlord, will make sure the operation complies with all City requirements and conditions.  


Chairman Hunter asked if UPC had information about the habitat and animal species at the site.  


There being no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Maturo, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Lentz observed that railyards can be an undesirable use because of night-time activities and toxic contamination, and many people in Brisbane would object to this kind of operation.  He recognized that rail service has an overall societal benefit, but said the welfare of Brisbane was his primary concern.


Commissioner Jameel commented that the issues raised in Ms. Dillworth’s letter should be investigated more thoroughly.  He said Caltrain’s ongoing maintenance needs could require use of the site for longer than five years.  He expressed doubt that the noise impacts can be effectively mitigated.


Commissioner Maturo stated that she was reluctant to invite an operation into the community that the City of Brisbane could not control.  She said the length of time involved and the unrestricted day and night activities were major concerns.


Chairman Hunter expressed his appreciation to Mr. Fitzpatrick for attending the meeting and answering Commissioners’ questions.  He recognized Brisbane’s responsibility to its neighbors on the Peninsula, but noted the negative impacts on Brisbane also need to be considered.  Chairman Hunter stated that he was primarily concerned about potential noise and night lighting.  He pointed out that many people in Brisbane have views toward the site.     


Chairman Hunter said he understood the site was selected because of its isolation and distance from residential uses as well as its rail access.  He suggested that Caltrain find a better site midway between San Francisco and San Jose.


Mr. Fitzpatrick emphasized that the proposed interim use permit would expire in five years, and Caltrain would need to obtain City permission for any extension.  He said Caltrain recognizes that future development is being planned.  He indicated that Caltrain is negotiating a month-to-month lease with UPC rather than a longer term, with the understanding that the site will be vacated if a better use comes up.  Mr. Fitzpatrick again confirmed that the applicant will comply with the City’s noise ordinance and work with staff to address any problems.


Commissioner Jameel noted the use of the access road by large trucks is also a concern.  He said that in spite of the month-to-month lease with Caltrain, the City would not have control over the site during the five-year term of the use permit.  He recalled that many people in the community were upset about noise from the Tunnel Avenue overcross project, and noise and light from this operation will create similar impacts.  


Commissioner Lentz acknowledged that the City should do its part as a good neighbor, but he agreed with fellow Commissioners that the negative impacts on Brisbane outweigh any benefits.

Commissioner Jameel observed that Caltrain has not paid much attention to the needs of Brisbane in the past.  Chairman Hunter agreed, and noted that many Brisbane commuters are unhappy with train service.  He said people from Brisbane currently have to go to Redwood City to transfer because only a few trains stop at the Bayshore station.


Commissioner Lentz moved to deny the application.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.


Community Development Prince said staff will prepare findings supporting the denial for the Commission’s consideration and approval at the next meeting.


3.
PUBLIC HEARING:  Sierra Point Biotech Project; Final EIR ER-3-05, General Plan Text Amendment GPA-2-05, Zoning Text Amendment RZ-2-05; Design Guidelines Amendment and Design Permit DP-6-05, Development Agreement DA-107; proposed biotech complex encompassing 540,185 square ft. of research and development space in 5 buildings, 1,799 parking spaces, including a 6-level parking structure with 1,249 spaces, and 2,500 sq. ft. of retail on approximately 23 acres; Slough Estates International, applicant; Sierra Point LLC, owner; APN 007-165-080, -090, -100


Principal Planner Swiecki advised that the applicant requested a continuance of this matter to the Commission’s July 12 meeting.


Commissioner Jameel moved to continue the matter to July 12 as requested.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.

ITEMS INITIATED BY STAFF


None.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Chairman Hunter drew attention to the updated meeting calendar prepared by staff.  He suggested considering the August meeting schedule at a future meeting.


Community Development Director Prince noted the City Council is planning budget sessions for June 7 and June 14.  He suggested canceling the June 7 meeting and said staff will notify Commissioners via email if the June 14 meeting needs to be moved or canceled.


Director Prince said the Planning Commission will meet jointly with the City Council on June 25 to consider design issues for the Sierra Point subarea, and the Commission meeting on June 28 will focus on land uses at Sierra Point.


Commissioner Maturo reminded Commissioners of the free summit on global warming and toxins in the Bay on June 2 at Golden Gate University.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Maturo, to cancel the meeting of June 7, 2007 and adjourn to the meeting of June 14, 2007.  The motion was carried unanimously and the meeting was adjourned at 10:25 p.m.

________________________________
______________________________

William Prince, Director


James Hunter, Chairman

Community Development Department
Planning Commission

